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WEST CENTRAL FLORIDA RYAN WHITE CARE COUNCIL

THE CHILDREN’S BOARD OF HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY
WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 7, 2019
1:30 P.M. – 3:30 P.M.
MINUTES
	CALL TO ORDER
	The meeting of the Ryan White Care Council was called to order by Kamaria Laffrey, Vice-Chair, at 1:34 p.m.  

	ROLL CALL AND INTRODUCTIONS
	See attached attendance list.  



	CHANGES TO AGENDA


	None.

	ADOPTION OF MINUTES
	The minutes for June 5, 2019 were approved (M: Molnar, S: Loy) (15 yes, 0 no, 0 abstain).

	CHAIR/VICE CHAIR’S REPORT
	Nothing to report.

	MOMENT OF SILENCE
	Vice-Chair, Kamaria Laffrey, led members in a moment of silence to honor those who have passed, continue to fight, and are vulnerable to HIV/AIDS.

	RECIPIENT’S REPORT 
	Aubrey Arnold, Recipient, announced that our Eligible Metropolitan Area (EMA) was one of five national grant recipients of the $200,000 ($100,000 per year with the potential for a total of 2 years of funding) capacity-building grants. This two-year cooperative agreement, tied to the Ending the Epidemic presidential initiative, will be used to enhance systems of e2Hillsborough (e2) to transmit electronic data from electronic health records to e2 in order to eliminate duplicative data among all electronic record systems. Part A’s current project manager, Michael Carrigan, will manage this project and will collect monthly progress reports from our area. We hope that Quality Management is able to utilize this new e2 function in order to increase viral suppression rates and reach national and local goals.
The Notice of Funding Opportunities (NOFO) for funding year (FY) 2020-2021 was released in June and will be due September 30, 2019; guidance for this FY is almost identical to that of FY 19-20. The draft will be available for review September 2-6, 2019 for public review. Aubrey asked that anyone interested in reviewing reach out to Planning Council Support (PCS) staff. A ceiling amount ($10.8 million, a 5% increase from FY 18-19) has been established, for the third year in a row, which the EMA will request in full.
Arnold announced that a total of 599 surveys, for the Statewide Anonymous Needs Assessment, have been received from our total service area (TSA). At this point, the TSA has exceeded the number of survey responses required by the state; however, our area’s goal is closer to 1,000 survey responses in order to receive a more statistically significant sample size. Arnold hopes that we will received preliminary data from this survey, after its August 21, 2019 due date, to be include in the FY 19-20 grant application. This survey is made up of about 30 questions and all People Living with HIV/AIDS in the state of Florida will qualify to respond. Aubrey went on to thank Council members and community partners for their dedication to this process. 

Member, Robert Loy, asked Aubrey if incomplete surveys will be accepted, as many of his clients are filling out survey while waiting for their AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) appointments and are often left unfinished. PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, answered that all surveys will be accepted regardless of completeness.

Member, Nolan Finn, inquired as to how the surveys are being collected and PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, answered that all agencies tasked to collect responses are provided with postage-paid envelopes. Furthermore, PCS staff has offered to pick up batches of surveys from agencies if so preferred.

Aubrey went on to remark that he and Lead Agency staff are currently working on organizing an 8-county case manager training. Last year’s training was well-received and they anticipate the AIDS Education Training Center (AETC) to come and present once more. They hope for participation by local pharmacies as well. The tentative date is set for September 20, 2019 and will be held at the Robert Saunders Library. The date will be finalized in the coming weeks.
He noted that the formal HRSA visit write-up of our evaluation has not been received at this point, but will be shared with the Council promptly when available to review findings and corrective actions. Aubrey stated that he wants to be sure that the program is delivering quality services to clients and hopes that this report will be available in time for the September Council meeting.


	LEAD AGENCY REPORT
	Lead Agency staff, Floyd Egner, reported that after nearly two years of review, the state HIV/AIDS Bureau has updated the HIV Case Management Guidelines. In addition to confirming the Part B commitment to: expanded routine testing for HIV and Sexually Transmitted Infections (STIs); providing statewide access to Test and Treat programs; promoting PrEP (pre-exposure prophylaxis); and increasing awareness and response to HIV, the guidelines mandate two significant operational changes:
Non-medical Case Management (non-MCM) was reaffirmed as a separate service category, not to be treated as an element of Medical Case Management (MCM). Non-MCM will include all eligibility determination activity and must be budgeted and billed separately from MCM. Case managers conducting eligibility determination, as well as MCM, must have a percentage of their time designated as Non-MCM. The initial proposal called for retroactive budgeting and billing to April, the beginning of the Ryan White Part B fiscal year. The Lead Agency appealed that a retroactive deadline was an unwarranted burden on case management agencies. As a result, this new rule will go into effect October 1, 2019 and the Lead Agency will be working with their service providers to amend their contracts and budgets to reflect these changes.

Acuity assessment, the ongoing assessment of all clients’ needs and personal support systems, is mandated to be included as a process conducted as part of all case management activity. The Guidelines require ongoing assessment of each client in 13 life areas and 4 High Acuity trigger conditions. However, the state office said agencies were not required to use a specific form or format for the process. Sample of acuity tools were provided, ranging up to 10-12 pages in length, with various scoring systems and assessment criteria. After discussion with representatives of local agencies, an informal task force was formed, that last week, issued a generic, two-page acuity assessment tool. The tool, which will be used by all Part B and Part A case management agencies in the 8 counties of Area 5, 6, and 14, addresses all 13 life areas and trigger conditions. It does so in clear and concise language with a simple scoring system. Some agencies are further converting the Word form to an Excel format to make scoring even easier for case managers to use. The generic form was designed to allow individual agencies to customize it with their logos, address, and other information while retaining the same standard assessment measures.
Egner went on to thank members of the task force, who represented all the Ryan White case management providers in the Lead Agency territory: Angela Kellogg, Metro Inclusive Health; Sheryl Hoolsema, EPIC; Ashlon Joshua, MCR Health Services; Michael Carlton, AIDS Healthcare Foundation; Nicole Kish, Polk County Health Department; Vicky Fortugno-Oliver, EPIC at Francis House; Sheila Ruck, USF Pediatrics; and Dorinda Seth, Part A Recipient.

Finally, Egner reiterated that the Statewide Needs Assessment Survey will be closing on August 21, 2019, nearly two months after it being initiated. A minimum response level was calculated for each of the state’s 67 counties. The calculation was designed to yield sufficient data to allow valid projections of need down to the county level. The target was set at 2,923 statewide responses and, as of last week, 2,454 were received. However, another 1,238 responses are needed from counties that have not yet met their minimums, including some of the largest counties, by population, in the state: Miami-Dade (699 needed, 369 received), Palm Beach (212 needed, 71 received), and Broward (527 needed, 45 received). Our counties have, overall, well exceeded the numbers established by the state.
Lead Agency staff, Darius Lightsey, added that Pinellas and Hillsborough are part of Florida’s 7 counties, included in the Ending the Epidemic presidential initiative, and Pinellas County has submitted a request for $85,000 for planning purposes. The Lead Agency should know if their request is approved by September 30, 2019. This money will be used to create a planning council for Ending the Epidemic, to collectively write the County’s plan for their response to the plan. They will share more information with the Council as it is received.

Care Council Vice-Chair, Kamaria Laffrey, asked how this response’s implementation will be supplemented without funding and Lightsey responded that there will be a funding opportunity for this in the future. Laffrey went on to ask what the planning council will look like and Lightsey responded that it will consist of clients, providers, and non-traditional parties that are not usually involved in the planning process.

	CARE COUNCIL PLANNING STAFF REPORT
	Nothing to report.


	COMMITTEE REPORTS
	A. Community Advisory Committee (CAC) – Vincent Kaborycha, Chair

CAC met on July 25, 2019 for its first meeting at the Pasco County Department of Health location.
Members gave guests an overview of the Care Council and committees as well as the involvement needed by People with HIV. A Moment of Inspiration was held and member went on to discuss the needs of People with HIV in Pasco County. Mental health services were mentioned, along with the need for transportation services. Members went on to discuss the difficulties involved with navigating services and that many Ryan White clients are unaware that they need a case manager to do so. They considered that the availability of more peer navigators would help with this confusion.

PCS staff, Katie Scussel, went over the Statewide Needs Assessment survey during the meeting and PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, added that Pasco County has exceeded their goal for surveys collected. Member, Nolan Finn, thanked Vincent for his involvement in the Pasco County HIV community.
They will meet again on August 22, 2019 at Francis House.
B. Health Services Advisory Committee (HSAC) – Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, Staff

HSAC did not meet during the month of July.

HSAC will meet again on August 15, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County.

C.  Membership -  Tonicia Freeman-Foster, Chair
Membership Chair, Tonicia Freeman-Foster, informed Council members that the Membership Committee last met on July 15, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County. Members discussed recruitment strategies to increase the number of voting members on Care Council and Council committees. The Membership Committee will meet again on August 19, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County.
1.
New Member Applications
The Membership Committee has reviewed the following membership application of Ashunte Coleman. She is being recommended for voting membership on the Care Council based on her application scores, interview assessment, and the HRSA (Health Resources and Services Administration) category that she will fill. 

The Committee recommends that the Care Council members adopt the following recommendation (S: Devine):

THAT THE COUNCIL ACCEPTS THE NOMINATION OF ASHUNTE COLEMAN AS A VOTING MEMBER REPRESENTING HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY (2019-2022). THE COUNCIL WILL FORWARD THE NOMINATION TO HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR FINAL APPROVAL.

The motion passed by acclamation. 

(15 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain).
Ashunte spoke to members about her involvement with Ryan White funding over the past two decades and her desire to be involved at the local level after moving from Atlanta, Georgia, where they were an advocate for transgender inclusivity. 
2.
Chair and Vice-Chair Elections
2019 SLATE OF CANDIDATES FOR CARE COUNCIL CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR  
Chair: Charlie Hughes, Nolan Finn, Kamaria Laffrey   

Vice-Chair: Kamaria Laffrey, Charlie Hughes   
The floor was opened for additional nominations, but no further nominations were made.

Excerpted from the West Central Florida Ryan White Care Council’s By-Laws: 
I. Chairperson Selection and Responsibility  
1. Selection and Term: The Chairperson of the combined Part A and Part B Care Council is appointed by and serves at the discretion of the CEO of the Part A EMA, who is the Chairperson of the BOCC, acting in consort with the other BOCC members.  The Care Council may not be chaired solely by an employee of the recipient.  The Membership Committee Chairperson, in coordination with the Care Council Administrator, will present a slate of nominees to the Care Council at least thirty (30) days before elections; which are normally in June. The day the slate is presented, additional nominations may be taken from the floor.  The Care Council will vote on the nominees and forward its recommendation for the Care Council Chairperson to the BOCC through the Administrative Agency.  The recommendation will then be presented to the BOCC/CEO as an agenda item initiated by the Department of Family and Aging Services.  If approved, the appointed Chairperson will serve for a two-year term.  The term will normally begin on or about September 1.  The Care Council Chairperson may be reelected and approved for one additional consecutive two-year term.  
2. Duties and Responsibilities: The primary responsibility of the Chairperson is to ensure the Care Council responsibilities mandated by the Ryan White legislation are accomplished.  The Chairperson will also preside over all Care Council meetings, appoint committee chairpersons and committee members with the concurrence of the Care Council when requested, ensure projects and tasks assigned to the Care Council and Care Council Administrator are in accordance with the mandated duties of the Part A Planning Council and the Part B Consortium, and work with the Part A Recipient and the Part B Lead Agency, the State, the Care Council Administrator and staff  to fulfill all necessary and appropriate Part A and Part B requirements on behalf of HIV- infected individuals and their families.  
3. Expectations and Removal: The appointed Chairperson is expected to conduct the business of the Care Council with impartiality, fairness, and dignity.  The Chairperson is expected to attend all meetings of the Care Council and be available for consultation with Recipient and Lead Agency representatives, Federal Grantor representatives, State representatives, the Care Council Administrator, members of the Care Council, and others, as necessary, to fulfill the mandated responsibilities of the Care Council.  In addition, the Care Council Chairperson should have the leadership qualities necessary to make a responsible, committed Chairperson, as well as the skills and knowledge necessary to make an effective Chairperson.  If the Chairperson is a provider, this individual should have the ability to remain neutral and impartial in acting as Chairperson, by objectively focusing on the purpose of the existence of the Care Council, which is to act in the best interest of the client and the entire HIV community. This individual’s participation as Chairperson should make a value-added contribution to the Ryan White Part A and B Care Council.  Removal for cause may be recommended to the BOCC by a two- thirds vote of the Care Council membership during a scheduled Care Council meeting, with the item placed on the agenda in advance, recorded in the meeting minutes, and delivered to the Recipient in writing by the Care Council Administrator explaining the reasons for the recommendation.  
 J. Vice Chairperson:
The Care Council will recommend a Vice Chairperson for appointment by Hillsborough County through the Recipient, based on the results of the same Care Council nomination/election process outlined for the Chairperson.  Selection and appointment will be for a two-year term.  Should the Chairperson be absent from any scheduled meeting, the Vice Chairperson will serve as Chairperson. Should the Chairperson resign or be removed by BOCC action, the Vice Chairperson will assume the duties of the Chairperson until the end of the unexpired term.  A Vice Chairperson will be elected following procedures specified in the Care Council bylaws at the next Care Council meeting.   The Vice Chairperson is subject to the same expectations and removal requirements as the Chairperson.
Each nominee was given three minutes, in the order that they were nominated, to speak to Council members about why they should be considered for the position. *(Charlie Hughes was not present, thus he did not get the opportunity to speak to members.)

Nolan Finn (nominated for Chair) informed members that this will be his eighth year serving on the Care Council and is fortunate to serve on state committees as well. He stated that the Council is strong, but there are areas of improvement, such as cultivating leaders and reporting back to the Council about who is being trained and what is being done to train them.
Kamaria Laffrey (nominated for both Chair and Vice-Chair) told Council members that she would be grateful to be selected for either position. As a woman of color, living with HIV, she feels that she brings a lot to the table because of her advocacy outside of the Care Council. She stated that “stigma will not disappear until empowerment of people outweighs fear” and wants to empower others and represent them and not solely herself.
PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, followed by giving members instructions for the voting process:

Each voting member will have the opportunity to select their choice for each positions candidate on the ballots provided. Once selected, the voting member must sign their ballot and insert the completed ballot into the secured ballot box. PCS staff, Katie Scussel, will then leave the room to tally the votes and will return the results to Ardjomand-Kermani to report to the Council during Announcements. Any member interested, may request to see the ballots and specific count of votes following the announcement.
*Results will be noted below, rather than in the Announcements section of the minutes, for continuity purposes.
PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani announced that, upon the counted votes, Nolan Finn was selected as Chair and Kamaria Laffrey was selected to continue on as Vice-Chair.
D. Planning and Evaluation (P&E) – Nolan Finn - Member
P&E met on July 11, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater.
PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani shared that members discussed how the committee will proceed with revising the Minimum Standards of Care, per the recommendation of Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) staff during the recent comprehensive site visit. The Committee decided that providers must be brought in for each service category to ensure that all aspects of each category are considered and noted. This process will begin in October, upon Recipient Aubrey Arnold requiring their presence. One service category, per meeting, will be reviewed and the Committee anticipates the entire process taking about a year and a half to complete.
Committee member, Nolan Finn, went on to share that members reviewed Goal #3 of the 2017-2021 Integrated Plan and decided to forward on the revised version of the plan, in totality, to the Council for a vote. The purpose of voting on these revisions is to finalize all changes to the Plan prior to the official commencement of monitoring the Plan. The monitoring tool will be brought to P&E every six months, for review, beginning in January or February 2020.
1. 2017-2021 Integrated Plan Final Revisions
The Committee recommends that the Care Council members adopt the following recommendation (M: Finn S: Freeman-Foster) (15 yes, 0 no, 0 abstain):
THAT THE CARE COUNCIL ADOPT THE REVISIONS TO THE 2017-2021 INTEGRATED PLAN.
P&E will not meet in August, but will meet again on September 12, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater. 

E. Resource Prioritization & Allocation Recommendations (RPARC) – Nolan Finn – Co-Chair

RPARC Co-Chair, Nolan Finn, reported that the Committee last met on July 11, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater. The Committee reviewed the Final FY 18-19 and Quarterly FY 19-20 Part A Expenditure reports at that time. Finn then presented the Council with the following expenditure reports:

1. FY 18-19 Final Part A Expenditure Report
Co-Chair, Nolan Finn, led members through the expenditure report and pointed out the year’s award spend-out as compared to the award total for the budget. Although some services categories are indicated as having been spent over-budget, funds from other services were reallocated to cover the overages. After all services were paid for, only $15,000 remained in the budget which was primarily in the administration budget line due to staff vacancies.
Council member, Kim Molnar, expressed confusion over the spend rates noted as being over 100%, while there was $15,000 left in the budget. Arnold responded that the encumbered rate reflects additional unmet need, meaning that, because of the budgeted monies to service categories, not all claims are paid back to providers. This encumbered rate shows the need for additional funds for these services. 

2. FY 19-20 Quarterly Part A Expenditure Report
Finn, continued on and reviewed the Part A FY 19-20 quarterly expenditure report with the Council. This report covered from the contract start date through to May and spending rate versus budgeted award was compared by members. Finn pointed out that at this time there are no reallocations projected for the funding year. If any plans to reallocate come about, Recipient staff, Aubrey Arnold, assured members that he would bring these requests to RPARC.

In exceedingly positive news, Quality Management reports that Part A is processing invoices in under 16 days at this point. 
The RPARC Committee will not meet in August, but will meet again on September 12, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater.
F. Standards, Issues, and Operations (SIOC) – Kamaria Laffrey, Vice-Chair

SIOC did not meet in July, 2019.
G. Women, Infants, Children, Youth & Families (WICY&F) – Bernard Washington - Member
WICY&F met on July 25, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County.

Members discussed the film “5B” and the need for more people to be aware of and to watch this documentary.
Per HuffPost: In 1983, two years after the AIDS epidemic broke out in America, a group of nurses at San Francisco General Hospital established a ward to treat gay men who’d contracted the disease with the kind of dignity they couldn’t find elsewhere. While the government and many other health care providers saw AIDS as a moral disgrace, these medical professionals stepped in to provide radical compassion.

Their work is chronicled in the new documentary “5B,” which opens in limited release on Friday. Using archival footage from inside the ward and interviews with caregivers and survivors, directors Dan Krauss and Paul Haggis examine the early AIDS landscape from the vantage point of those who were quietly rebelling against the nation’s homophobia. Other HIV-related documentaries, like 2012’s “How to Survive a Plague,” revolve around the activists who generated attention by staging loud protests. “5B” shows a side of the crisis that’s been less documented.
Moments of inspiration were shared, such as a client choosing to work full-time instead of continuing to collect social security (SS) because of how difficult it is to survive on the limited paycheck that SS provides. A moment of silence was held in honor of recent long-term clients who have passed.

Members shared how difficult the transition from pediatric care to adult care is for clients with HIV and considered ways to bridge the gap.

Upcoming awareness days include, National HIV/AIDS and Aging Awareness Day (NHAAAD) observed each year on September 18 and National Gay Men's HIV/AIDS Awareness Day #NGMHAAD held on September 27. The committee discussed community groups and organizations’ plans for World AIDS Day on December 1, 2019.

Member, Bernard Washington, announced that Empath Partners in Care (EPIC) will be holding Strike Out AIDS Bowling event at Dunedin Lanes on August 24, 2019.
They will meet again on August 22, 2019 at EPIC Suncoast Hospice in St. Petersburg.


	PUBLIC POLICY REPORT / COMMUNITY INPUT
	Care Council Vice-Chair, Kamaria Laffrey, announced that the HIV Criminalization National and Global Movement will have a statewide HIV Justice Coalition meeting on August 8, 2019 at 1:00 p.m. There will be a National AIDS United Criminal Laws and Solutions call following. Laffrey leads these calls and is happy to add anyone interested to the call list. The collaborative to create HIV is Not A Crime will take place at Ohio State University in May or June, 2020.

	PREVENTION ACTIVITIES / QUALITY MANAGEMENT
	Council member, Robert Loy, announced that Downtown St. Petersburg Department of Health will begin offering free Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP) soon and will bring more details to the Council as get receives them.
Member, Nolan Finn, reported that the state is pursuing decreasing Part B areas to only 6 areas of service to ensure parity for money spent per person with HIV in the state. This proposition; however, does not take function into account and would expect the entire panhandle, for example, to be lumped into one single Part B area. This new map is highly contentious and no hard plans have been put into action at this point.

Council member, Kayon Henderson’s voting alternate, from Housing Opportunities for People Living with HIV/AIDS (HOPWA) announced that HOPWA was awarded $945,565 in funding, albeit the amount was a total surprise to the program. Member, J. Carl Devine inquired about when HOPWA meetings are held and how someone can access meeting information. Henderson’s alternate was unaware, but assured that Henderson would have this information to provide to Council members at the next meeting. Devine responded that HOPWA needs people with HIV involved with the program and feels that this is what’s lacking from the program at this time. Recipient, Aubrey Arnold, thanked HOPWA for being back and filling a seat at Care Council because affordable housing is a critical need for people with HIV. Arnold hopes to work as closely as possible with the program because resources are limited and without adequate housing, already marginalized clients will not be retained in services.



	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	Election results were announced at this point on the agenda, but are documented within the Membership Committee report for continuity of election information and guidance. 
Member, Robert Loy, announced that ADAP has a new manager and supervisor at the downtown St. Petersburg Department of Health. This location has also had new phones installed and a new phone list will be distributed by PCS staff once received.
Sam Quintero, representing Janssen, announced that Symtuza has officially been added to the ADAP formulary. Janssen will also be showing the documentary “5B” once it is released to the public.

Council member, Kim Molnar, announced that Dovato has also been added to the ADAP formulary.

A representative from Positively U announced that there will be a meeting held on August 24, 2019 from 11:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m. called Parents Test Too, where school supplies and free HIV testing will be provided. More information will be provided to PCS staff to be dispersed.

Member, J. Carl Devine, announced that the AIDS Healthcare Foundation, in partnership with the Pinellas Prevention Planning group will be hosting an event on August 27, 2019 in honor of National Faith HIV Awareness Day at the New Faith Methodist Church from 6:30 – 8:00 p.m.

Jeffrey Lluberes announced that Empath Partners in Care (EPIC) will be holding Strike Out AIDS Bowling event at Dunedin Lanes on August 24, 2019.

PCS staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, addressed a question posed to them earlier during the meeting. 
Why are Transgender populations excluded from the data within the Integrated Plan when HRSA recognizes that these populations are priority populations to address in HIV prevention and treatment? 

The 2017-2021 Integrated Plan does not include Transgender population data despite HRSA recognizing them as a priority population. At the time the Plan was written (2016) HRSA had not officially recognized these populations, thus this specific data is not found in the current Plan. This is something that will be corrected and addressed in the next iteration of the Plan.



	ADJOURNMENT
	There being no further business to come before the Care Council, the meeting was adjourned at 2:48 p.m.

	Note:   A recording of the meeting is available for review at the Suncoast Health Council.
	For further details about this Care Council meeting, please visit thecarecouncil.org for meeting recordings and attachments.


ATTENDANCE LIST: August 7, 2019

	Care Council Members
	Attendance

	Charlie Hughes (Chair)
	

	Kamaria Laffrey (Vice-Chair)
	X

	Lisa Conder 
	X

	Paula Delgado 
	X

	J Carl Devine
	X

	Michael Dunn
	X

	Nolan Finn
	X

	Tonicia Freeman- Foster
	X

	Kayon Henderson
	ALT

	Joyce Johnson
	

	Vincent Kaborycha
	X

	Robert Loy
	X

	Amanda Miller
	X

	Kimberly Molnar
	X

	Sebastian Osorio
	

	Barbara Szelag
	X

	Bernard Washington
	X

	Peggy Wallace
	X

	Charles Ware
	

	Associate Members
	Attendance

	Nicole Kish
	

	Recipient Staff
	Attendance

	Aubrey Arnold
	X

	Dorinda Seth
	

	Lead Agency Staff
	Attendance

	Floyd Egner
	X

	Darius Lightsey
	X

	Health Council Staff
	Attendance

	Lisa Nugent
	X

	Katie Scussel
	X

	Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani
	X

	Regular Guests
	Attendance

	Jim Roth
	

	Dave Konnerth
	

	Elizabeth Rugg
	X

	Adrianne Emanuel
	X

	Guests
	Attendance

	Katherine Barbera
	

	Jill Beauregard
	

	Mike Catala
	

	David Cavalleri
	

	Allison Ruby
	

	Michael Neuge
	

	Diamond Cunningham
	

	Sebastian Osorio
	

	Sam Quintero
	X

	Angela Kellogg
	X

	Ronald Weston
	

	Dawn Branley
	

	Michael Holder
	

	Jose Camino
	

	Vicki Kenyon
	

	Darlene Duran
	

	Brandi Geoit
	

	Donna Sabatino
	

	Geneva Galloway
	

	Ashley Smith
	

	Conrad Barzarea
	

	Taryn Buckley
	

	Michael Gutierrez-Torres
	

	Lillie Bruton
	X

	Karlie Gallagher
	

	Shaquira Robinson
	

	Lovell Harp
	

	Antonio Miles
	

	Sherri Hoover
	

	Antonio Miles
	

	Demarcus Holden
	

	Khalil Hall
	

	Crystal Waddy
	X

	Jeffrey Lluberes
	X

	Ashley Snug
	

	Beth Gotti
	

	Diego Villalba
	

	Steve Palermo
	

	Mark Mischan
	

	Anne Cronyn
	

	Dee Prendergast
	

	Andrew McFarbme
	X


ALT= Alternate present 
EX = Excused
I, Chair Nolan Finn, do certify that these minutes have been approved by me and the members of the Care Council on this day, October 2, 2019.

Nolan Finn, Chair: ________________________________________________
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